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NARRATOR
There once was a man from the 
north,
Who shall be known henceforth,
As one who tried,
To take things in stride,
And...you know...so on and so 
forth...I'm not very good at these.

3.1

MICHEL
Excuse me. What is that?

3.2

NARRATOR
Earlier in the day, Madame Cloutier 
had asked Michel -or Miguel, 
Manuel, whatever- if he wouldn't 
mind picking up Jacque Pistache's 
special food and brain medication 
from the vet. 

Michel had said no problem and now, 
leaving the vet with two enormous 
sacks of food and a box of pills, 
he spots Brigadier Algernon Goss 
standing on the beach next to an 
empty statue stand. On its own it 
looks quite strange, like a part 
from some exploded alien spaceship.

3.1 (cont.)

GOSS
It's nothing to worry about. 

MICHEL
I'm not worried. I'm just curious. 

GOSS
(sighing)

It's a statue stand. Someone stole 
the damn thing.

MICHEL
A statue? I don't remember there 
being a statue here. It must have 
been valuable, though, if someone 
wanted to steal it.



2.

GOSS
Pfft. It was a purple plastic 
tiger.

MICHEL
(somewhat disappointed)

Oh...

GOSS
Exactly.

MICHEL
Well, maybe I can help you find it. 
I'm studying forensics, which mean-

GOSS
No. Thank you. A kind offer, but 
it's under control.

MICHEL
Really? Because-

GOSS
You know that impeding police work 
is a crime? So unless you have some 
actual information to contribute-

MICHEL
You think that you're going to find 
a missing statue by staring at the 
empty stand? 

GOSS
What's your name?

MICHEL
Michel Dupont, Brigadier... Goss. 

GOSS
Monsieur Dupont, if you have a 
better idea, I'd like to hear it.

MICHEL
So then you would like my help?

GOSS
I'd like you to stop impeding 
official police work.

3.2 (cont.)

NARRATOR
This is quite out of character for 
Michel.

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (CONT'D)
Not just the break in routine, but 
the forwardness. He follows Goss up 
the beach.

3.1 (cont.)

MICHEL
Once when I was at school, I made a 
citizen's arrest of a homeless man 
in the girls' bathroom, with 
nothing but the help of a 
disposable camera and a pocket 
knife.

GOSS
There's a lot wrong with what you 
just said.

MICHEL
Please, I really do want to help.

GOSS
Why?

MICHEL
I don't know. I'm a local. The 
thought of an art thief on the 
loose makes me nervous.

GOSS
Nervous? My friend, it's a plastic 
tiger. Don't you have anything 
better to do?

MICHEL
I don't think so. I mean, I have to 
take this dog food home, but- hey, 
where are you going?

GOSS
Lunch.

MICHEL
Lunch? But... the statue...

GOSS
Are you coming or not, Monsieur 
Dupont?
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3.3

NARRATOR
Algernon Goss's favourite lunch 
spot is a tiny, hole-in-the-wall 
restaurant in the old town. It sits 
in between two quite successful 
restaurants aimed at the more 
adventurous tourists, but is 
itself, almost always empty.

3.4

MICHEL
Do you take random members of the 
public out to lunch often?

GOSS
Listen to me: I'm not taking you 
out to lunch, okay? You eat, you 
pay.

MICHEL
Okay.

GOSS
I could use the help, that's all, 
and-

MICHEL
No, I get it. Sorry. I was just-

GOSS
They put you on a case like this 
with no support. It's like being 
dropped in the middle of the ocean 
without even a... what are those 
things called? A life ring?

MICHEL
You're pretty dark, aren't you?

GOSS
No, not usually. Tell you what, 
though. Best choucroute in the city 
is right here in this pla-

3.5

FABIENNE
Hi, me again. Lots of people have a 
favourite birthday, a best birthday 
ever. I have a worst birthday ever. 
My fifth birthday.

(MORE)
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FABIENNE (CONT'D)
If I could go back and do it again, 
I'd say that one more word about 
Marlon, and force my mum to call 
the whole thing off and take me 
home. She'd be mad, and Alice might 
not speak to me for a while, but 
it'd be a small price to pay.

Everyone left the party by five 
o'clock in the afternoon. I know 
that it was five because my grandma 
finished work at five-thirty, and 
on weekends someone always went to 
pick her up. 

My mum said that she was surprised 
I wasn't tired, and asked if I had 
thanked everyone for coming, and 
for their gifts. I said that I had, 
and that I wasn't tired because I 
was still worried about Marlon. I 
figured that now that the party was 
over I could talk about Marlon all 
I wanted. 

The car was pretty crowded with 
both Alice and my grandma, but once 
they had both been dropped off, 
some of my worry started to fade 
away. Maybe I'd overreacted and 
Marlon would be fine, just sleeping 
in his favourite spot by the 
balcony window. 

The front door was open when we got 
back. The wood around the handle 
was all smashed and splintered, as 
if someone had kicked at it until 
it broke. The TV was gone, and so 
was a lot of other stuff, but none 
of that mattered to me because- 
because Marlon wasn't there. 

He wasn't by the window, or in the 
bathroom, or hiding under any of 
our beds. He wasn't in the corridor 
or anywhere else in the building, 
either. He was just gone. 

He was gone and it hurt so much 
more to imagine how scared he must 
have been when whoever broke into 
our place had started kicking at 
the door - banging and banging. 

(MORE)
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FABIENNE (CONT'D)

They could have let him be and just 
taken everything else, but instead 
they took him from his home like he 
was a piece of furniture. I've 
heard of dogs being stolen to be 
used on the street for begging 
but... no, not Marlon. He'd never 
do that. I miss him so much. I love 
you, Marlon. I just wish that I'd 
been there.

3.4 (cont.)

MICHEL
Choucroute? 

GOSS
Sauerkraut with smoked frankfurters 
and other salted meats-

MICHEL
Sounds good.

GOSS
Potatoes, too. And all the hot 
mustard you can eat. Only problem 
is... it always makes me homesick.

MICHEL
Where's home?

3.6

NARRATOR
Michel eyeballs the silver name tag 
pinned to Goss's uniform.

3.4 (cont.)

GOSS
A little village in Alsace, right 
on the border with Germany. You 
wouldn't know it. I was an officer 
there, too. It was people problems 
there, just real life stuff. Never 
anything like this.

MICHEL
Purple plastic tigers?

GOSS
Mmm. Not that it wasn't without its 
quirks.
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MICHEL
Like what?

GOSS
Like I said, people stuff. Small 
village like that, you get to know 
people and... yeah, just, crazy 
stuff happens sometimes.

MICHEL
Like what?

GOSS
Well, there was this one time when 
a local woman, seventy-something 
she was, well known about town, 
killed her husband of forty years 
by stabbing him in the gut with a 
six-inch kitchen knife.

MICHEL
Sheesh. What did he do to deserve 
that?

GOSS
He didn't do anything. It was an 
accident. I won't go into 
particulars, but... yeah, that was 
something else.

MICHEL
So what? She went to prison?

GOSS
Nope.

MICHEL
But she admitted to doing it?

GOSS
Well, it was fairly obvious what 
had happened.

MICHEL
So she was insane?

GOSS
She'd had a stroke. She just didn't 
know it.

MICHEL
How does that lead to her stabbing 
him? You can go into particulars.
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GOSS
Well, she was in a wheelchair this 
woman, but she still made him 
dinner. He'd just wheel her up to 
the counter and set her to work. 
Different times, I suppose...

Anyway, one day she has a stroke 
and just stops using her entire 
left side.

MICHEL
Paralysed, you mean?

GOSS
Absolutely. But she wasn't just 
paralysed, no, she lost her entire 
sense of 'leftness'. 

MICHEL
What?

GOSS
Swear to God. Strangest thing I 
ever saw.

MICHEL
What do you mean?

GOSS
I mean that she didn't just stop 
using her left hand, or her left 
eye, she forgot the concept of left 
entirely! Like it never existed!

For example, instead of turning 
left in her wheelchair as she 
always had done, she turned right 
three times instead, and thought 
nothing of it! All of this we found 
out later during questioning, of 
course.

MICHEL
You can't be serious.

GOSS
Completely serious, my friend. 
That's how she came to stab him. 
See, he noticed that something was 
wrong, and when he approached her - 
WHAM! he startled her.
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MICHEL
And so she stabbed him.

GOSS
Right in the gut. And he wasn't a 
young man by this point either. 
Knife went in like a blade into a 
ripe peach.

MICHEL
Where is she now? The old lady.

GOSS
Long dead, most likely. They put 
her in a care home after that. Ah, 
food's coming. Careful with the 
mustard - it's really hot. 

3.7

NARRATOR
Towards the end of lunch, the 
small, cube-shaped television on 
the wall catches Goss's attention. 

3.4 (cont.)

GOSS
Ah, putain.

MICHEL
Who's that?

3.7 (cont.)

NARRATOR
On-screen is festival director 
Bernadette Deschamps. She's at the 
beach, standing next to the empty 
stand, that strange wedge of black 
in the sand. It's a news report. 

In one corner of the screen, a 
little picture of the Lilac Tiger 
appears. It looks grainy and faded 
on the old television, more like a 
lilac smudge than a majestic 
artisan tiger. 

3.4 (cont.)

GOSS
There's that damn thing. 
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MICHEL
What's the problem? I mean, isn't 
this good news? That it's on TV, I 
mean.

GOSS
You really want to help me, 
Monsieur Dupont?

MICHEL
Sure, as much as I can.

GOSS
Alright. Do you have a computer at 
home?

MICHEL
Of course.

GOSS
And a printer? Oh, never mind that, 
you could use a print shop, I 
suppose.

MICHEL
What do you need?

GOSS
I want you to make a flyer. Nothing 
fancy, just find a picture of the 
thing, and put the word MISSING on 
it... uh, very important... 
cultural significance, and so on.

MICHEL
I'm sure that I can manage. I'm an 
artist, you know.

GOSS
I thought that you were studying 
forensics? 

MICHEL
Pardon me?

GOSS
Never mind. Get a couple hundred 
copies and bring them by the main 
police station as soon as you can, 
alright?

MICHEL
Happy to help.
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3.7

NARRATOR
And he is happy to help. Michel is 
always happy to help. So what if he 
forgets things? Don't people say 
that it's the thought that counts?

(Music interlude: The Trusty Snakes - Fishing For Uncle Sam)

3.8

Michel addresses the listener directly, intently.

MICHEL
Something is wrong. I know that it 
is. Sometimes I feel like something 
is missing only... I don't know 
what, or why it's important. 

How can I explain it? You know that 
feeling, when you haven't eaten for 
a long time? Not just hunger, but 
an emptiness, like instead of a 
stomach you have this yawning hole 
to nowhere. That, and something 
like invisible fingers pushing on 
the back of your throat, but from 
the inside, making you want to 
throw up... only you know that you 
can't throw up because there's 
nothing there. You're empty.

That's how I feel sometimes, except 
it's not my stomach, it's my head. 
Part of me is gone, eaten away the 
way moths eat away at carpet... 
unseen but irreversible. 

There are two huge sacks of dog 
food in my apartment, labelled for 
a Bull Terrier named Jacques 
Pistache. I don't have a dog.

Was I in love once? I don't know. 
Feels like I was... not too long 
ago, either. Maybe... maybe I... I 
should take the bins out.

3.9
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NARRATOR
Michel ties off the black bag in 
the bin and takes it down in the 
elevator. Everyone in the building 
puts their trash into one of the 
large dumpsters around the side of 
the building, although if Michel 
forgets to take his keys, he'll 
sometimes leave the bag on the 
street, an arm's length from the 
door, promising himself that he'll 
move it in the morning. Of course, 
he never does, since by then he's 
already forgotten all about it, and 
is apt to silently blame one of his 
neighbors. 

3.10

MICHEL
Good evening, Madame. Monsieur. 

3.11

NARRATOR
On the way back to his apartment, 
Michel once again runs into Madame 
Cloutier, and a man this time, a 
thin-lipped man carrying an ebony 
cane. 

3.10 (cont.)

MADAME CLOUTIER
Good evening.

3.11 (cont.)

NARRATOR
The man with the ebony cane says 
nothing, but appears to scrutinize 
Michel through a pair of small, 
titanium wire-framed glasses. 

The man with the ebony cane, this 
associate of Montague Roche, slips 
a small silken pouch into his 
pocket with long, lightly tanned 
fingers. He is lean, but strong, 
with mean eyes, sharp and wet, like 
those of a wealthy man whose diet 
is rich in the finest sources of 
omegas three and six. 

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (CONT'D)
The man with the ebony cane looks 
at Michel again and grimaces, 
either with discomfort at whatever 
is hurting his foot, or with 
disgust. 

He is but twelve inches from the 
Lilac Tiger, standing with its 
defiant purple snarl, inside the 
electrical cupboard. 

The man with the ebony cane leaves, 
and is shortly replaced by Jacques 
Pistache, who trots out of the 
apartment and into the hallway.

3.10 (cont.)

MICHEL
I'm sorry to have disturbed you and 
your visitor, Madame.

MADAME CLOUTIER
Oh! Pfft! He's a strange one. Comes 
around once in a blue moon to buy a 
piece of my jewelry. 

MICHEL
I see.

MADAME CLOUTIER
Handmade right here for over forty 
years.

MICHEL
Wow, that's incredible-

MADAME CLOUTIER
Yes, I suppose that I could live 
anywhere. Monaco. Italy. Perhaps 
you'd like to browse?

MICHEL
Oh, thank you, Madame, but another 
time. About your dog...

MADAME CLOUTIER
What about him? Glorious beast. Oh, 
I do love him so-

MICHEL
(to himself)

Yes, that explains it.
(MORE)
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MICHEL (CONT'D)
I must have accepted the delivery 
in a hurry then forgotten about it.

MADAME CLOUTIER
What are you talking about?

MICHEL
The dog food, Madame. I have two 
large sacks of dog food in my 
apartment, but no dog. They must be 
yours.

MADAME CLOUTIER
I doubt it. Jacques Pistache has a 
special diet because of his unique 
intestinal flora. Although, come to 
think of it, I can't seem to find 
his prescription. 

MICHEL
May I at least show you the food?

MADAME CLOUTIER
Yes, I suppose.

3.11 (cont.)

NARRATOR
With that Michel drags the two 
enormous sacks of food into the 
hallway, hoisting one up for Madame 
Cloutier to read the label - which 
she does, after slipping on a pair 
of glasses hanging from a beaded 
necklace.

3.10 (cont.)

MADAME CLOUTIER
Well, I'll be. That is my Jacques 
Pistache's special food. How on 
Earth did it end up with you?

MICHEL
An honest mistake, Madame, I'm 
sure. 

MADAME CLOUTIER
I must be losing it. Well, thank 
you, uh... yes. Thank you.

3.12



15.

NARRATOR
Michel bids Madame Cloutier a good 
evening, and closes himself in his 
apartment. For a moment he appears 
struck by a thought. A flyer, 
perhaps? A missing tiger. Or was it 
a lion? Never mind.

It's the following day, and 
Brigadier Goss sits in a small, 
windowless room before a bank of 
security camera screens. 

There are only two seats, and the 
regular operator -a short, pale 
man- has given up his for festival 
director Bernadette Deschamps. 

Deschamps perches on the edge of 
the seat, as if she might catch 
something from it. Probably best 
not to think about that.

3.13

DESCHAMPS
Don't make this a waste of my time, 
Goss.

3.12 (cont.)

NARRATOR
Goss leans in towards the screen as 
he runs a hand over his stubble-
covered cheek.

3.13 (cont.)

GOSS
It's good news, Madame. We found 
him. We found our thief.

END OF EPISODE


